Natural Resource Advisory Board

Minutes of Meeting, May 9, 2005

Town Hall Hearing Room

Present:  Doug Franklin, Chair, John Riehl, Lezli Rowell and Bill Knittle.

Distributed:  Agenda, prepared by D. Franklin; a memo from former Health and conservation, Emily Beebe, to the Harbormaster, re: permitting criteria for dredging of the L-shaped pier area
Meeting called to order at 7:00 pm.

Minutes

John moved approval of the minutes of 3/14/05; Bill seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.

John moved approval of the minutes of 4/11/05; Bill seconded.  Motion passes   3 – 0 -1 (Lezli abstained as excused absent from meeting).
Chair’s announcements

A letter of thanks has been sent to Herring Warden, Carl Brievogel, for consultation with the NRAB.

A letter of support for the Annual Wellfleet State of the Harbor Conference was sent to the Community foundation of Cape Cod, to endorse funding application submitted by Abby Franklin.

Doug asked for comments from any participants of the LCPc’s “20/20 Wellfleet’s Future” breakfast conference; from the audience Abby Franklin responded that the only feature of use was the distribution of a questionnaire.  The board questioned how the replies would be tabulated or responses shared but no answer was known. 
Doug summarized the results of articles presented to Annual Town meeting:  Mill Creek purchase, Paine Hollow transfer and Geiger property purchase were all approved, as was the budget.  He noted concerns raised by several citizens that the warrant did not contain the warning of an approximately $60,000 transfer, verbally amended on Town Meeting floor, from ‘Retained earnings’ to ‘Marina Capital’.  Lezli also reported receiving complaints about the tactic of avoiding public review and noted that it would be difficult to debate such a sudden change in Town Meeting.

Glenn arrived, 7:15.

Other Reports

John noted attending the Shellfish Advisory Board’s reorganization meeting; Barbara Austin is now the Chair.   Discussion had featured concerns over the planned Marina expansion project and the risks to shellfish resources and water quality from the floating wave attenuator, which is likely to attract cormorants.  There was concern that increased marina use would contribute to pollution.  The shift in balance of activities toward favoring the recreational presence distressed the group; John advised the committee write its concerns to the BOS and Harbormanster.

The SAC is interested in working with the NRAB on the Shellfish Management Plan; it was noted that the authority of the NRAB includes the SMP but the committee had been tasked to prepare its draft for recommendation to the Advisory Board several years ago.

Abby noted that a new, Draft MOU re:  Herring River Salt Marsh Restoration project was to be drafted by Res Peterson, ***’t TA and Nancy Finely of the CCNS.  

John reported that the State is considering permanent shellfish closure of area under conditional closure program downstream of the dike as the coliform data has been getting worse.  His interpretation is that this underscores the urgency of dealing with the tidal restriction of the Herring River.  He noted that the SAC continues to express worries about the mobilization of landfill leacheate and contaminants and sediment transport toward utilized shellfish areas, despite recent modeling work and continued programs of water quality and sediment qualities study.  Lezli asked what triggered the change from episodic closure to this recommendation for a permanent closure – whether a threshold concentration of coliform had been reached.  John responded that it was more likely the consistency of bacterial hits indicating persistence in the minimally flushed system.

John reported that  there will be a presentation by Dr. Brian Howes, re:  Mass. Estuaries Project to the BOS which he plans to attend.

John announced that the Horsely & Whitten ‘Ways to the Water report has been completed and submitted to Pex Peterson, to be presented at the BOS meeting.

Bill asked for information re:  Audubon closure of roads used by the public for access to the water on Lieutenant’s island.  John reported that the unpaved ways were owned by Audubon since at least the 1960’s or ‘70’s and that there are still accesses available on Town roads.

John attended a meeting with representatives from the offices of Delahunt and O’Leary, as well as biologists Roxanne Smolowicz and Bill Walton.  There was a commitment to procuring SEAGRANT of other funds to study the QPX outbreak.  there continues to be hope that employing Best Management Practices of controlling planting densities, crop rotation and lying fallow the afflicted grants may reduce the QPX prevalence.  John noted that if it holds true that QPX infection can be prevented by lower planting densities there will follow a reduced economic return, prompting an increased pressure for areas to produce on within the Harbor.

Glenn felt that the increased pressure would be minimal because most aquacultirists do not plant to full capacity and already practice some discipline of density control.  He felt that there would be room to handle the BMP’s on most leased areas.

John added that the genetic diversity of stocks will be very important in resisting infection.  He commended most of the affected shellfishermen for the clean-up efforts and disposal of infected stocks at a financial loss.

From the audience, Helen Wilson of the BOS also affirmed the importance of “hygienic maintenance” and noted the improvements in Provincetwon Harbor.

Board Reorganization

Doug turned over the Chairing of the meeting to Bill, for the purpose of conducting an election of board officers.

Bill asked of any nominations; Lezli moved that Doug continue as Chair, with John to serve as Vice-Chair.  Glenn seconded.  Motion passed unanimously.
Doug nominated Lezli to continue serving as committee clerk; John seconded.  Motion passed unanimously.

Summer Meeting Schedule

Doug sketched out a strategy to get draft chapters through some level of editing to have a copy of the draft report available late June, to present to the BOS, and then commence Public Hearings through July, August and September.  The NRAB to meet in the fall to make any amendments, then produce the final Harbor Management Plan by late fall.

John suggested a less “complicated” course toward closure:  the public input process will result in editing, amendments, etc. and the draft chapters could go forward into hearings as is.  He suggested the next meeting should include an agenda item of the NRAB’s formal vote to accept the basic concepts and recommendations of the draft HMP, and that each agree to support the basic plan in open forum.  He felt this would still leave open the possibility of individual disagreement with particular points contained therein on the personal basis.  He felt that any more editing should be reserved until after the Public Hearing input for the Final HMP document.

Doug will inquire about the availability of committee secretaries for pre-hearing editing.  He felt that the draft chapters should be reviewed for consistency of formatting, grammar, spelling, etc. and then published to the Town website as a whole document.  He would like to have several hardcopies available for public review at the Library and Town Hall, and for the BOS, as well as disk version/  John agreed that some material can be condensed where discussion are duplicated by several authors.
Helen stressed that any clerical support be limited to copy editing.

John felt that process could go forward into Public Hearings for feedback and input with an ‘Executive Summary’ produced, and editing of whole document reserved until board is ready to finalize the Plan.

Doug favored “cleaning it up” before going public.  John questioned how much effort should go into that editing when the result of public process will be revising content or recommendations.  Glenn felt that the feedback first from other boards and committees would be helpful.

John offered to coordinate between chapter authors and selected boards and committees of interest for agenda scheduling; he favored an “in person” presentation from the NRAB and solicitation of feedback comments to passing memos.

Doug will inquire about an account for NRAB email for posted HMP feedback, to replace the chapter links to authors.

Glenn wanted the summer presentations to include graphs, charts and maps.  Lezli suggested that the Power Point Programs of Harbor conference presentors are available at the Library and that Glenn could select the graphic of interest, borrow the Library projector and handle that part of the Public Hearings.  He agreed to “take charge”, but wanted to also produce printed materials to hang up.

Glenn offered to personally talk to the harbormaster and Shellfish Constable about the draft plan.
Doug commented that there will be room for “minority reports” to address any plan recommendations which are not unanimously endorsed.

Upcoming meeting schedule as follows:

June 13, 2005 --  Town Hall, continued review of draft chapters

July 11, 2005  -- Senior Center – Public Hearing on HMP

August 8, 2005 –Senior Center -- Public Hearing on HMP

September 12, 2005 – Senior Center -- Public Hearing on HMP

John will ask the TA’s office to send out announcement to all board and committee chairs when the draft HMP is available on the Town’s website for review and welcome comments.

Glenn asked about soliciting funds.  Lezli noted that the approved budget increased from prior authorizations of $50 / annually to $1000.  He suggested soliciting corporate sponsors.

History chapter

John commented that he enjoyed reading this section and commended Bill’s editing.  A few debatable points contained therein were noted.  Bill had not felt entitled to change the content but the board supported omitting some things of which the understanding has changed since the 1995 writing.

Restricted Marsh chapter

Doug introduced the new chapter, which he felt could also stand alone as an educational publication and board position paper.  Most had previously been submitted as a letter of support for the HRSMRP from the NRAB to the BOS, or in a memo produced by the former ***’t H/C Agent, Erik Mitchell.
John offered to introduce explanation of chemistry:  presently soluble sulfates are mobile in the river system which will become insoluble sulfides with improved tidal flushing.  The metals will precipitate out into the sediments, increasing safety.

Meeting adjourned at 9:10 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli Rowell

